Maintaining international peace and security

Thank you, Mr President. Thank you to Germany for convening this important meeting and we wish you well for your Presidency of the Security Council.

And it is important that we convene together to discuss this subject. And in doing so, I join others in paying tribute, particularly at this time of a global pandemic, to the leadership of the Secretary-General, and thank ICRC president Mr Maurer and Mrs Elfadil Mohammad for their very helpful and constructive briefings this morning.

We all now know that with COVID-19 we face a crisis of unprecedented scope and indeed complexity. Across the world it has triggered health, humanitarian, economic, development and security challenges, with ramifications that are both immediate and indeed long-term. These challenges are interwoven. They require a coordinated, collaborative response.

Therefore, may I first welcome the adoption unanimously of UN Security Council Resolution 2532 yesterday and in doing so wish to thank both France and Tunisia for their efforts in this respect.

Mr President, the full extent of this pandemic is still unfolding before our eyes. I know we all fear its impact as it spreads in states that are both vulnerable or affected by conflict.

As we see around the world, in places such as Yemen, Libya and the Central African Republic, contested or fragmented government authority severely restricts local capacity to respond effectively to the spread of this pandemic. Health systems are overstretched and under-resourced and cannot detect and indeed monitor the spread of the disease.

As the impact becomes clearer, so we see evidence of COVID compounding existing problems, such as in the Lake Chad Basin and in the Sahel. Our efforts to prevent or resolve conflict, they are complicated by COVID-19. Peacekeepers themselves are quarantined, humanitarian access is restricted and impeded and peace processes have been paused. So it is important we must both act to tackle the pandemic and to give an effective response to prevent or resolve conflict.

We must ensure a strong international health response led by the World Health Organisation. And in this regard, the United Kingdom has already committed 764 million pounds to support humanitarian and public health needs. We must ensure development and equitable distribution of a vaccine. And in this regard, the United Kingdom has already pledged over 300 million pounds in funding for research into vaccines, tests and treatment. And as many of you know, last month we hosted a very successful Global Vaccine Summit that raised over \$8.8 billion to support immunisation of 300 million children against coronavirus and indeed other vaccine preventable diseases.

At the same time, we must, of course, redouble our efforts on peace and security. This Council, the Security Council, has a key role to play. We welcome the Secretary-General's call for a global ceasefire and we should all stand firm on our peacekeeping troop contributions and, importantly, the resources they need.

The devastating impact of COVID-19 on fragile societies underlines the moral duty of outside parties that influence conflicts in Syria and indeed elsewhere. Importantly, everyone must come together to support peace.

We need to also act smartly to prevent new peace and security crises from emerging. The pandemic has clearly demonstrated the importance of the coordinated and multi-dimensional international responses for which the UK has long argued. The United Nations must work smarter across its pillars and with partners. And we commend the UN system for delivering under immense pressure. I think we all acknowledge that more is needed to deliver a holistic response that limits instability in the face of complex challenges.

We therefore recommend three actions: Firstly, UN responses must be more sensitive to conflict risk and build this into strategic planning, prioritisation and financing.

Secondly, there needs to be a joint risk assessment and planning with the international financial institutions to combine macroeconomic, social and political considerations.

And thirdly, we need to focus on what works to build a country's resilience to shocks. Strong, inclusive and accountable institutions, the rule of law, good governance and human rights are the fundamental basis of that very resilience.

We need to see this in our coordinated response and in our planning to build back better.

Mr President, this pandemic has brought into sharp focus the urgent need for the development objective and sustainable peace and security cannot be solved as separate issues, and they cannot be solved alone. Together, we have this expertise. Together, we have the resources. We must use them and respond to this challenge. And together, we will succeed.

Thank you.

Public asked to leave a name and number with venues to help stop the

spread of COVID-19

- New guidance published for hospitality and leisure sector sets out how organisations can keep a secure, short-term record of staff and visitors as they reopen this weekend
- Restaurants, museums, and places of worship among venues asked to help visitors and employees stay safe

Businesses and organisations are being told to collect contact details of their visitors as their venues reopen this Saturday, to help the NHS Test and Trace service in the national effort to contain and prevent the spread of coronavirus.

The records will help NHS Test and Trace to reach anyone who may at a later date be found to have potentially been in contact with a positive coronavirus case whilst at a particular venue, helping to quickly contact people at risk of the virus and prevent localised outbreaks before they occur.

<u>New guidelines</u> published by the Department of Health and Social Care today sets the simple steps pubs, restaurants, cinemas and similar venues can all take to support the nation NHS Test and Trace Service to contain outbreaks before they occur, preventing the return of lockdown measures and helping to protect the public and save lives.

The steps include:

- Collecting the names, and phone numbers of all staff working at the premises, as well as the date and time they worked
- Making a record of the name and contact phone number of any customers or visitors, or if it is a group of people, the name of the lead member of the group, who is able to contact other members of the group, and the number of people in the group
- Recording the date, arrival and departure time of all visitors or visiting groups
- Storing the information for 21 days, after which should be safely deleted

It is up to each business to determine how to collect this information. The guidance encourages the use of digital systems for ease where possible, however organisations are free to use any logging system that works best for them. This information will only be used where necessary to help stop the spread of COVID-19.

Executive Chair of NHS Test and Trace, Baroness Dido Harding said:

As we get ready to enjoy the additional freedoms that are coming this weekend, its vital that we keep up the amazing work that everyone has done across the country to protect their friends, family and communities from the spread of the virus.

Thanks to the information members of the public are already sharing, NHS Test and Trace has already helped contact over 130,000 people who may otherwise have transmitted coronavirus.

The virus has not gone, but we can live more safely alongside it. As we all start to visit more places and come into contact with a wider group of people in the coming weeks, we now need businesses and the public to play their part in this new national effort by sharing their contact details. That way, if someone does test positive our dedicated team at NHS Test and Trace can quickly spring-into-action to contact those who may be at risk and advise them to self-isolate, helping everyone stay safe.

The details visitors share must be stored securely and handled in line with GDPR regulations. They will only be shared, if asked, with the NHS Test and Trace service to manage local coronavirus outbreaks if they occur.

While many parts of lockdown are easing this weekend, the national Covid-19 Alert Level remains at 3 which means the virus is still in circulation in the UK and is a threat to our communities.

By maintaining records of staff, customers and visitors, and sharing these with NHS Test and Trace where requested, organisations can help to identify people who may have been exposed to the virus. Containing outbreaks early is crucial to reduce the spread of COVID-19, protect the NHS and social care sector, and save lives. This will help to avoid the reintroduction of lockdown measures and support the country to return to, and maintain, a more normal way of life.

Currently, if someone tests positive for the virus NHS Test and Trace will ask them to share their recent close contacts. If it is necessary, NHS Test and Trace will contact venues or organisations they have visited in order to identify other people they might have come into contact with.

Many businesses already collect customer data, including restaurants, hotels, hair salons and cinemas, so for some venues they will be able to use their existing records for this purpose, as long as customers are made aware that their data may be shared with NHS Test and Trace.

While the government continues to encourage everyone to play their part to curb the virus, if a member of the public does not wish to share their contact details, it is not mandatory. For instance, if someone provides information when contacting the business, for example when booking a haircut, they can inform the organisation they do not what their details shared with NHS Test and Trace.

Data must be collected and stored in line with GDPR legislation,

organisations can visit GOV.UK to find out more information on storing customer data safely, and will only be used by NHS Test and Trace if deemed necessary to helping prevent the spread of COVID-10. Venues will be responsible for keeping a record of the name and telephone number of visitors for 21 days, and the times at which they entered and left the venue, or an estimate if an exact time is not feasible.

The locations which are encouraged to collect details of their staff and visitors are:

- hospitality, including pubs, bars, restaurants and cafés
- tourism and leisure, including hotels, museums, cinemas, zoos and theme parks
- close contact services, including hairdressers, and others as defined here
- facilities provided by local authorities, including town halls and civic centres for events, community centres, libraries and children's centres
- places of worship, including use for events and other community activities

If you are contacted by NHS Test and Trace, contact tracers will:

- call you from 0300 013 5000
- send you text messages from 'NHStracing'
- ask you to sign into the NHS test and trace contact-tracing website

Contact tracers will never:

- ask you to dial a premium rate number to speak to us (for example, those starting 09 or 087)
- ask you to make any form of payment or purchase a product or any kind
- ask for any details about your bank account
- ask for your social media identities or login details, or those of your contacts
- ask you for any passwords or PINs, or ask you to set up any passwords or PINs over the phone
- disclose any of your personal or medical information to your contacts
- provide medical advice on the treatment of any potential coronavirus symptoms
- ask you to download any software to your PC or ask you to hand over control of your PC, smartphone or tablet to anyone else
- ask you to access any website that does not belong to the government or NHS

Local Government Association annual

conference 2020

Good afternoon everyone. It goes without saying that we've been living through some extraordinary times. The fact that as a country we've risen to meet them is down in no small part to many of the extraordinary people joining us on the line today.

I think back to the comments that The Queen made on VE day when she said that "We are still a nation [that] those brave soldiers, sailors and airmen would recognise and admire".

I've no doubt that when she said that, The Queen was speaking in part about your staff in councils and about your communities. You and your staff really are the unsung heroes who have worked tirelessly to get us through the crisis.

From protecting vulnerable people, to keeping essential public services going, like bin collections, mobilising hundreds of thousands of volunteers, keeping schools open for the children of key workers and the vulnerable, keeping our parks open, you have made such a huge contribution to our national effort.

And I want to say on behalf of the Prime Minister and the whole government a big thank you to you which I hope you in turn can pass onto everyone who works in each of your councils.

And now that we look to the future, the the heroes of the pandemic are becoming the heroes of our national recovery...

...with businesses starting up again, with high streets in your communities and mine beginning to spring back to life, housebuilding and construction projects starting again, places of worship reopening and life events like weddings beginning once again in the month of July.

More broadly, people, in the length and breadth of the country, beginning enjoy the freedoms that we took for granted before COVID-19 and which for perfectly understandable reasons had to be curtailed.

I don't think in my lifetime I can think of another occasion on which local councils have never played a more important and more central role in the life of the country and our national mission than over the course of the last few months.

So I want to begin by saying how incredibly grateful all of us in government are for everything that you've been doing — for working with us so closely to achieve some remarkable feats for which you should be rightly proud. Things that in normal times might have taken years to achieve, have been done in a matter of weeks.

Some of those have truly been silver linings in the dark cloud of COVID-19. I think in particular about your work in helping almost almost 15,000

vulnerable people, many of whom were sleeping rough at the start of the pandemic, into safer accommodation, which has undoubtedly protected hundreds, if not thousands, of people's lives.

And now, your work on that mission to ensure those people don't go back onto the street. That as many of them as possible can be moved into better, move on accommodation, using some of the funding that we agreed forwards, to buy 6,000 new units in all part of the country. Creating a new national asset of move-on accommodation akin to the one created by my predecessor many years ago, George Young in the 1990s.

Instances like that show what local government adds to this country and how important it is that we have a strong and productive relationship between central and local government. When we do, we can really achieve great things.

It's meant that — through your hard work we've been able to get the extra funding we've provided for other important missions. Like, for example, on domestic violence — something that I care very much about and have wanted to ensure that we have the protections in place through the legal changes we're making in the longer term in Parliament at the moment, which will require practical implementation on the ground.

It's meant a huge effort to support hundreds of thousands of small and medium-sized businesses — 800,000 in total.

I've been inspired by everything you have done in partnership with the voluntary sector in your communities. For example, supporting the clinically extremely vulnerable who have been shielding...

...from the tailored food boxes that you helped to deliver, complementing the national food boxes that we've been delivering, to the mental health support, the check in and chat services, that have been done in all parts of the country. As a result of that effort and the more than 3 million food boxes that have been delivered, we've helped to shield and to protect millions of people through the pandemic and undoubtedly, as a result of that, to save people's lives.

I've been very touched by the emails and messages that I've received, and my Department has, which has been people across the country showing their thanks for that work. Sometimes thanking central government for the food boxes that we've delivered, but very often giving thanks for the personal support that you've provided to those individuals.

One of the most poignant moments for me was receiving an email from a 5-year-old boy from Corby, called Kaydyn, who lives with cystic fibrosis, and he and his mother were shielding and relying upon the food boxes that had been delivered and the support from their local council.

I remember that a week later, Kaydyn received a call from Prince William — the Duke of Cambridge — and they spoke about the shielding programme. I will never forget how happy he was to receive that call and grateful for the support that his local council, working in harmony and productive partnership

with central government, had managed to achieve to help him and his mum.

And, from speaking to colleagues across the country here in Parliament, I know there are countless other examples where people have come together and gone the extra mile and achieved great things for their communities...

...through small acts of kindness and courage. Small acts that together have made a huge difference.

But I wanted to say that the current situation in Leicester clearly reminds us there's no room for complacency — it's an echo of the difficult days we faced at the height of the pandemic and a reminder that there's still a great deal of work to be done to weather the storms of the pandemic.

That we in central government you in local government still have a big task to work together to get the country through this. I'm going to say a bit more in a moment about Leicester and about how we're going to work, I hope productively, on local lockdowns in the future.

Finance (COVID-19)

I'm under absolutely no illusion about the profound impact this emergency has had on local government — both personally, with the huge effort that councillors and officers have put in, but also financially.

I said — as did the Chancellor Rishi Sunak — at the start of the crisis that we would ensure councils have the resources that you need to weather this storm — and I meant it and I know that the Chancellor meant it as well

I said I would champion your cause in government, that I would fight your corner — and I meant it.

Since the start of the crisis, we have provided more than £27 billion to get councils, local businesses and communities through COVID-19...

...including £3.8 billion of new funding to councils...

... over £20 billion in support for local businesses, including pausing business rates and offering the additional grant funding that councils have been so superb in getting out to the front line...

...over £5 billion in cashflow support for councils ...

...£105 million to support rough sleepers...

...and £500 million in council tax hardship funds to offer absolutely vital economic support to the most vulnerable.

But I think it's important not to get lost in these large numbers — there are individual stories behind each of these figures.

I think of my own constituency and the hard work my local council has put in in Newark and Sherwood, like Beaumond House Hospice in Newark. They have been

able to access small business grants to keep their charity shops going, and have been supported by fund specifically made available from the government.

I think of victims of domestic abuse in my local constituency like our local refuge, which has been able to weather the storm and to put in place extra capacity so that as lockdown eases and more victims of domestic abuse require housing and support the funding and capacity should be there. And if it isn't, there's more work for us to do in the future to make sure to make the funding available.

COVID-19 expenditure

From discussions that I've had over the past few weeks, I appreciate the very clear concern from councils the future. Many councils are worried about the financial burdens of COVID-19 and I want to provide the certainty and the stability that you need to plan for the rest of the financial year.

That's why today I am announcing the next stage of our plan, and this, I hope, will provide you with that certainty and provides for the first time a comprehensive plan which provides the 3 central pillars of support — COVID-19 related expenditure, irrecoverable income loss, and losses in tax revenue.

This is a more sophisticated plan, developed in conversation with the LGA, and has been designed to give council leaders and officers the confidence to continue to deliver essential public services for the rest of the financial year.

You've stepped up and supported people in their time of need — and I want central government to step up and to support you too.

Moving forwards, it is difficult to forecast accurately the true financial consequences of COVID-19 on all councils. Many have incurred significant costs — but whether these costs continue or begin to gradually decline depends on the virus itself.

Councils have seen a reduction in tax revenue, but, as with everything, the scale of this reduction will be in line with the scale of wider economic disruption and we'll learn more about that in the months to come

Similarly, with the third pillar, councils have lost a great deal of income from sales, fees and charges since the start of the pandemic.

Across the country, car parks, museums and leisure centres have been closed for the past few months, and I know this has had a very significant impact on many councils' finances.

Many of these, I am delighted to say, are either open again or will be shortly as we move into the phase beginning on 4 July — and these revenue streams should start to slowly recover, depending on the speed and the scale of our national economic recovery.

So what is important, with these points in mind, is the need for a

comprehensive plan which is flexible enough to adapt to the needs of local councils, and to the different possible scenarios ahead.

That's exactly what we are announcing today.

If I can speak briefly to each of the three pillars.

Firstly, for COVID-19 related expenditure.

This morning I announced that councils in England will receive a further £500 million to support their communities, taking the total support provided by government to £4.3 billion over the course of the last few months.

Recognising that councils are best placed to decide how to meet pressures in their local area, this funding has not been ringfenced.

This government will continue to stand shoulder to shoulder with councils and communities as we recover from this pandemic and renew our commitment to unite and level up the country.

We have a Prime Minister who truly understands the needs of local government. He is after all the first Mayor to become Prime Minister since Clement Attlee.

The Prime Minister, the Chancellor and I are all united in our confidence and determination that you as councils will receive the funding that you need to meet COVID-19 related expenditure.

The £500 million that I'm adding today is the next stage in that process, but I want you to have the reassurance that should further funding be required later in the year to meet those legitimate costs that we've asked of you and you've stepped up to deliver, then obviously I will do my very best to make sure you receive that from the Treasury.

The second pillar of our plan is non-tax income.

I'm pleased to announce a major new scheme today, which will help to reimburse the majority of lost income during the pandemic and to boost cash flow.

I am announcing the scheme now, as I recognise that you need certainty to continue delivering local public services.

We all know these income streams vary from year to year, but for some councils this year's losses have been unparalleled, so where these losses are more than 5% of your planned income, I will cover from the exchequer 75p in every pound that you lose.

This is an unprecedented commitment by central government.

This means that if your council has a car park or a museum, a theatre or a leisure centre you run directly, we will support you and meet 75% of your costs.

We will be writing to you as soon as possible with more details of how the scheme will operate.

Obviously the beauty of the scheme is that it will flex up and down depending on the true cost to local councils that we will only learn over the course of the year. If some of the more conservative estimates are true, then this will cost less to the exchequer. If some of the larger estimates that I've seen turn out to be correct, then it will cost significantly more — potentially many billions of pounds.

You as council leaders and chief executives have the confidence to know that central government is standing behind you in either of those scenarios. I think that's what matters now, to give you the confidence, stability and certainty to move forwards for the rest of the financial year.

And the third pillar is tax.

To further support you, we are announcing today that tax deficits can be repaid over 3 years rather than the usual one, giving you more flexibility in your budgets, relieving pressure at a difficult time.

No one knows today with certainty how much tax loss will materialise, which is why at the Spending Review, the government will agree a fair apportionment of irrecoverable council tax and business rates losses, between central and local government, for 2020 to 2021.

I hope you will see from the approach that we've taken to the second pillar, on irrecoverable income losses which are non-tax related, the way in which we intend to approach these challenges — to ensure a fair apportionment and to ensure you have the certainty that you need to move forward with confidence.

And we will continue to keep under review local authorities' cashflow position for the rest of 2020 to 2021, as the impact of existing cashflow measures becomes apparent.

These measures together show our commitment to support local government, not just through the pandemic, but beyond it.

But of course, recognising the huge diversity of local government, the diversity of councils and of individual circumstances which I see every day, we appreciate that there may be some exceptional circumstances.

We don't want to see any councils faced with unmanageable costs. I would strongly encourage councils who have those concerns to come to me and come to my department officials. My door is always open to have those conversations. Any councils leader who wants to speak with me, I am at the end of the phone line and happy to discuss your needs.

Leicester and Test and Trace

On Saturday we will ease the national lockdown further, helping to revive our economy, opening local businesses and tourism and enabling friends and family

to spend more time together.

But no one should think the virus has gone away, that this is mission accomplished. Your leadership in your communities is absolutely vital to keep the incidence of the virus down.

In some places — Kirklees, Ashford, Weston-super-Mare — local leaders have tackled outbreaks quickly and have got the virus back under control. I am very grateful for their actions.

In Leicester the government has taken national action to ensure that we delay the easing of measures and again closing non-essential retail in the city.

You are all essential to controlling outbreaks.

I would like to take this opportunity to urge you to impress on your communities the need to adhere to public health advice: to socially distance, to wear masks on public transport and to keep washing hands.

These simple actions remain the most important ones.

And local councils must continue to monitor the application of COVID-19 secure guidance and take action where you see breaches.

Still, there can be local outbreaks as we're seeing in Leicester. At which point you must do everything you can to act quickly and decisively with Track and Trace, engaging with your local communities, Public Health England and others.

If you don't act, the virus as we know can take hold. If necessary, the government will take national action to stop the risk of the virus spreading more widely.

We will keep driving up our testing capacity, which is already at over 280,000 a day...

...and we've made £300 million of funding available for local track and trace efforts, to help you develop tailored outbreak control plans together with local NHS and blue light partners.

But I'm not going to pretend that this is all easy — it needs a joined up approach from every part of government; an approach that involves:

- Local Resilience Forums being ready to respond at short notice
- active policing
- clear communications
- a community-focused strategy using multiple languages where needed;
 and of course
- access to the right data at the right times

There's obviously a role for central government there to ensure you have that data and it works for you so you understand what's happening in your local communities.

We have always said that lifting the lockdown was conditional. So while I hope Leicester will be the last local outbreak of coronavirus, we must be ready and prepared for more in other parts of the country — and we should never stop learning lessons as we go on.

For those people who are shielding, this will continue to be a nervous time. The individuals asked to shield are now advised that they can enjoy much greater freedom, with a pause in shielding from Monday, and a relaxation of guidance from the start of August.

But we must remain vigilant. It will take all our collective resolve and discipline to keep the virus at bay. And we must continue to work very closely with you and be ready to change the advice if unfortunately we have to.

COVID-19 next steps

This is a critical moment in so many ways — but it's also a moment we must seize as a country. We have a unique chance to tackle some of the country's great unresolved challenges.

Like rough sleeping. We are stepping up our efforts to stop people returning to our streets after COVID-19 — but we have to have a broader mission now to end rough sleeping once and for all.

We now have a unique opportunity to get people the right support to help them rebuild their lives.

The £105 million in additional funding we made available last week will support councils to ensure longer-term solutions are put in place instead of simply the emergency accommodation that we've used during the pandemic.

This is on top of the 6,000 new supported homes we are bringing forward to help rough sleepers -3,000 plus of which will be available in the next 12 months.

The final part of our social recovery I want to reflect on is the vital work you have been doing to support adult social care throughout the pandemic.

We have provided you most recently with £600 million to pay for infection control in care homes, and this must get to providers as quickly as possible.

But we understand the challenges you face, and we'll continue to work with you to monitor the situation; I can assure you we won't hesitate to take decisive action where it is needed.

Matt Hancock the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care, wanted to pass on his own message of thanks to the sector today. Because we understand just how important adult social care is — that's been displayed vividly during the crisis — and how important it is that we now move forwards and get this right for the future.

As the Prime Minister recently reminded us: "We have to look after those who have looked after us".

That is why we won't wait to fix the problems in social care; we are finalising our plans and will try to build the cross-party consensus that we promised and we will try to ensure that the voice of local government is heard in those plans as we prepare them, publish them a seek broad consent for them.

Economic recovery and devolution

Local government will also be at the heart of our economic recovery too - and our broader mission as a government and the one we were elected on at the end of last year, to level up and unite our country.

As the PM set out on Tuesday, we're committed to delivering an infrastructure revolution in each and every part of our country...

...and we're determined to waste no time in our mission to 'Build Back Better', with a New Deal to get Britain building.

And at the heart of this mission is our plans to update our outdated planning system — to breathe new life into town centres and high streets and to ensure vacant buildings are given new opportunities for businesses to thrive and people to get jobs going in those parts of the country

And we've also launched this week our £900 million Getting Building Fund which will deliver 'shovel ready' infrastructure projects across all corners of the country. The allocations for that have been made today and local councils and LEPs can be involved in the next 2 weeks in determining which projects should move forward. The money will now flow and we want to get shovels in the ground as quickly as possible.

Meaning new projects, new ideas, and new jobs. All of which can be created in this financial year.

I'm looking forward to working with local leaders to deliver public buildings like schools and hospitals, and to ensure we build them as quickly as possible to meet the expectations of the public and our manifesto commitments to build those new hospitals and schools and public services people want to be delivered.

We're also accelerating our £3.6 billion Towns Fund, to help 100 towns and communities build more prosperous futures and innovative plans for regeneration. I would like to see as many of those 100 town deals to be announced this year to get shovels in the ground and to boost confidence in those communities.

There must be no limit to our ambition to build beautiful, good quality, low-carbon, safe homes — especially on brownfield sites. And with the lifting of the HRA cap, that's an ambition we must all share responsibility for

But this pandemic has brought about a profound rethink of the way we live and work.

We've seen how our councils can be the key to boosting the health, skills and education of people in every place — giving them the confidence to stay, raise their families and start businesses.

We're building today the foundations for future prosperity tomorrow — raising our sights to when we are a fully independent and self-governing country for the first time in 45 years.

We now have a chance to shift power, not just from Brussels, but from Whitehall too.

The Prime Minister has asked me to publish our Recovery and Devolution white paper later this year to set out an ambitious place-based regional economic strategy — one which helps us to kickstart the recovery and to level up.

My colleague Simon Clarke will be talking in greater detail about our plans on that agenda tomorrow, but once again I want that to be jointly commissioned between central government and local government and for your views to be at the heart of your ideas and policies.

I'm clear: when it comes to devolution, we'll be building on what we know works:

- empowering local councils to lead the economic recovery
- ensuring local councils can play a fulsome role in health and education in local communities
- facilitating local government reorganisation where there is local demand
- more metro mayors where local communities want them, driving growth across economic areas that make sense, where there is local interest and where it can be done in harmony with local identities and to the benefit of the local economy and the delivery of local public services; and
- more dynamic regional partnerships, like the Midlands Engine and the Northern Powerhouse, but also in other parts of the country — helping our regions to gain a global footprint and ensure all parts of Whitehall are working for those areas

For me, it's about strengthening and empowering local leadership and local institutions to be the drivers of future prosperity.

Providing power back to local communities.

Conclusion

Like the rest of the world, we've faced the devastating impacts of COVID-19. We've been tested in ways we couldn't have imagined just one year ago.

But it's thanks to your efforts that we are beginning to turn a corner.

The lockdown is coming to an end. The economy is beginning to move forward.

And the recovery is starting.

And if we can show the same kind of unity we saw at the height of the crisis, there's no doubt in my mind that we will get through this, and the heroes of the pandemic will be the heroes of our recovery.

It's a moment to strengthen our resolve and to come together as central and local government to deliver for the British people...

...and I will continue to do everything I can to keep delivering for you and to strengthen the bonds between national and local government to do just that.

Thank you very much for your time.

Government agrees support package to UK steel company

The UK government has today confirmed that it has provided an emergency loan to Celsa Steel (UK) Ltd to allow the company to continue trading.

The agreement will safeguard a key supplier to the UK construction industry and secures more than 1,000 jobs, including more than 800 positions at the company's main sites in South Wales.

As part of the loan, which is expected to be repaid in full, the company must meet a series of legally-binding conditions, which the government has negotiated to ensure the loan benefits the workforce, business and wider society. This will ensure public money is used to aid wider government policies to further benefit the UK. These conditions include commitments to protect jobs, climate change and net zero targets, improved corporate governance, such as restraints on executive pay and bonuses, and tax obligations. It has also required further financial commitments from shareholders and existing lenders.

The government has brought together the firm's management, shareholders, and other lenders to create a strong package of support for the company, its workers and UK economy. This is a good deal for all parties.

In March, the government was quick to establish a broad package of support schemes for companies of all sizes across sectors, to protect businesses and livelihoods during the pandemic.

Through the Coronavirus Business Interruption Loan Scheme, the Coronavirus Large Business Interruption Loan Scheme and the Bounce Back Loan Scheme, more than 1 million loans have been approved — while 9.3 million jobs have been protected through the Coronavirus Job Retention Scheme.

In exceptional circumstances, where a company is of strategic importance and all other options have been exhausted, the government may consider providing bespoke support. This is a capability that the government has had for many years, and like previously, there is an extremely high bar for putting taxpayers' money at risk in this way, and any companies seeking support from the Government should do so as an absolute last resort.

Furthermore, companies should be able to demonstrate that they can reasonably be expected to have a viable long-term future, have exhausted all other financing options (including support from existing shareholders and private sector lenders) and that their failure or financial distress could cause disproportionate harm to the UK economy or society.

More broadly in support of the UK's steel industry, the government has provided more than £300 million relief for electricity costs since 2013, public procurement guidelines with annual reports on the proportion of public sector steel bought from British firms, and details of a steel pipeline on national infrastructure projects worth around £500 million over the next decade.

<u>Joint statement marking the</u> <u>International Day in Support of</u> Victims of Torture 2020

Mr Chairperson, I have the honor to deliver this statement on behalf of the following participating States: Albania, Andorra, Armenia, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Canada, the European Union and its Member States, Georgia, Iceland, Liechtenstein, Republic of Moldova, Mongolia, Montenegro, North Macedonia, Norway, San Marino, Serbia, Switzerland, Ukraine and the United States of America.

As we mark the International Day in Support of Victims of Torture on 26 June, we jointly reaffirm our unwavering commitment to the prevention and eradication of torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment. We stand in solidarity with the hundreds of thousands of victims and survivors of torture as well as with their families and communities affected by these offences, many of whom remain unacknowledged and unsupported.

Torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment are grave and abhorrent violations of human rights, human integrity and human dignity. Torture is prohibited under the UN Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and the European Convention on Human Rights. OSCE and international commitments are abundantly clear: the

prohibition of torture is absolute, under all circumstances, at any time, and in any place whatsoever.

Regrettably, torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, as well as enforced disappearances, persist also in our region. This is of grave concern to us. We must all redouble our efforts in preventing such acts, prosecuting the perpetrators, identifying the victims and ensuring effective redress, including compensation, rehabilitation and guarantees of non-repetition. A victim-centered approach should be at the basis of those efforts.

All OSCE participating States have ratified the UN Convention against Torture. Its full and effective implementation is a mandatory first step. We also advocate for the participating States to consider signing and ratifying the Optional Protocol to the Convention, which obligates States to establish or maintain effective National Preventive Mechanisms to monitor places of detention. We believe such mechanisms can play a crucial role in the prevention of torture.

Mr Chairperson, We regret that the OSCE participating States did not achieve consensus at the 26th OSCE Ministerial Council meeting on the draft decision on prevention and eradication of torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment. We firmly believe this decision would have marked an important step forward by the OSCE's participating States in the efforts to eradicate torture in our region.

The OSCE is in a unique strategic position to strengthen the international efforts in the fight against torture due to its mandate of comprehensive security, its field missions and its institutions. We welcome in particular ODIHR's important role in assisting participating States in their efforts to implement our shared commitments in the area of torture prevention, including during the recent pandemic. In that regard we commend ODIHR for its new guidance document on monitoring places of detention through the COVID-19 pandemic, which was developed in cooperation with the Association for the prevention of torture (APT). We value ODIHR's internationally recognized expertise and we continue to strongly support its endeavors regarding the prevention of torture.

In closing, we jointly reaffirm our strong commitment to step up our efforts in the area of prevention and eradication of torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment. The topic needs our continued attention to ensure that it remains high on the OSCE agenda. Together, we should continue to work towards ending torture for all time.

Thank you for your attention.